HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 9, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
AGENDA

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, February 9, 2021. 

MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board approved the following Selectmen Minutes:
Regular Session – January 12, 2021
Regular Session – January 21, 2021
Regular Session – January 28, 2021
Executive Session – January 12, 2021
Executive Session – January 26, 2021

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve  Executive Session Minutes of January 28, 2021:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed payroll warrant #74 in the amount of $393,088.25 with the exception of Andrews recusing from #1816, #1817, #1820 & #1830. 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of #1816, #1817, #1820 & #1830 in payroll warrant  #74:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes
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Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed vendor warrant #75 in the amount of  $238,967.77 with the exception of Andrews recusing from #1852. 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of #1852 in vendor warrant #75:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants and commitments:
	Withholding Warrant
	#76
	$ 142,018.00

	School Warrant
	#77
	$ 220,003.24

	Ambulance Commitment

  1/18/21-1/24/21
	for
	$   49,936.91

	Ambulance Commitment

  1/25/21-1/31/21
	for
	$   30,796.87


AFFIRMED SELECTMEN BILLS 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


	K.P. Law, P.C. (legal/January) …..............................................

Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo, P.C. (legal/January) …………...
	$ 1,269.00

$ 1,437.50


APPROVED WARRANT & COMMITMENT
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant and commitment with the exception of Andrews recusing from #1905 & #1906 in vendor warrant #79.
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of #1905 & #1906 in vendor warrant  #79:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


	Vendor Warrant
	#79
	$ 58,110.14

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#2
	$   5,160.00
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	South Shore resource & Advocacy Center (FY2021 contract) …

W.B. Mason (chair mat) .………………………………………..
W.B. Mason (binders) .………………………………………….

RELX d/b/a LexisNexis (MA law books subscription) ………...
MIIA Property & Casualty Group, Inc. (endorsement invoice)…
National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............. 
	$ 3,500.00
$      24.77
$      13.36

$      72.10

$    289.00
$ 1,601.27


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Covid

Over the last fourteen days cases have been down with the exception of six today.  The State is emphasizing “Mass Vax” sites but there is some pushback from the communities encouraging the State to have more smaller community-based sites   Chief Viveiros, BoH Agent Valery and the CoA Director Lawless continue to work on vaccinating the Town’s 75+ population.  Viveiros is working with Kingston and Plympton on a regional vaccination site.  

Pictures – Selectmen’s Meeting Room
The Board was in agreement of the following pictures being gifted:

· Old Halifax picture/map to the Library

· Renaissance Award to the Police Station 
An arial picture of the Town Hall will be hung up in the entry way of Town Hall and the CoA Director, Lawless will be asked if she would like the framed citation from the Commonwealth of Massachusetts for the re-dedication of the renovated Town Hall and restoration of Pope’s Tavern. 

Halifax Cultural Council Appointment

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously appointed Colleen Fiumara of 8 Marjorie Drive to the Halifax Cultural Council, term to expire February 9, 2024. 

Finance Committee Appointments

Joseph Vetrano has met with FinCom and is scheduled to meet with the BOS on February 23rd.   Debra Pasquale will be meeting with FinCom on February 22nd.  An appointment can be set up for her to also meet with the BOS on February 23rd.  The Board was in agreement to have her come in on February 23rd. 
Green Earth Cannabis 

The HCA based on Bud’s Goods’ HCA has been sent to Green Earth Cannabis.  The next step is that Green Earth needs to send a red-lined draft showing proposed changes for their agreement.  

GATRA Affiliation
Seelig need to work on this. 
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Zoning Floodplain By-Law
FEMA is requiring and update to the town’s section of the Zoning By-Law related to floodplains.  Seelig is recommending that it be submitted to the Planning Board for a hearing and subsequent recommendation to Town Meeting in May.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to submit the updated Town’s section of the Zoning By-Law related to floodplains to the Planning Board for a hearing and subsequent recommendation at Town Meeting in May.  

Wage & Personnel By-Law Update
· submitted a request to the 9 communities for pay scale & job descriptions

· need to send out simulator note about clothing allowance for BoH Agent

· need to work on options for dealing w/incongruities in Grade 11 -14

· need to work on options for dealing w/increase of MA minimum wage

· need to review proposed changes for compensation for fire Dept. call personnel

· BOS needs to decide how they want to meet w/FinCom during the next 2 months to discuss these proposals and any other ones. 

The Board will meet with the Finance Committee on February 22nd.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Richard Goulart – Area 58

Goulart came in this evening to update the Board on where things stood regarding the contract.  Carver is just about ready to sign their next ten-year contract with Comcast, but it has to go before the Board of Selectmen.  Their contract will increase from 4.5% percent to the maximum of 5%.  Also, other than the startup capital, Area 58 will be getting an annual capital amount from Comcast as well in the amount of $20,000 for the ten-year period in Carver.  
Carver currently is having their town counsel look at the contract to see if anything needs to be revised.  Carver’s contract can be shared with Halifax and Seelig said the best thing is send the draft to him and then he can forward to the BOS and the members of the Cable Advisory Committee.  
Goulart continued to say that he did speak with Plympton and they had a couple of concerns here and there - basically operational things but while speaking with them he let them know that if Area 58 is hosting a Zoom meeting they can cable-cast the meetings live in town, as opposed to waiting for the tape or watching it via zoom.  So far only Carver has taken advantage of it and Plympton will gain from doing this because they do not have a live drop.  As for Halifax if there was an internet connection or a mobile hotspot here at Town Hall the Halifax Selectmen meetings could be live – it may take a little work to get Comcast to actually get things in place, or not so much in place but opened up.  
Garron asked if it would cost any extra over and above the contract and Goulart said no - it would be part of what they use the money they get to make it happen.  He added that the opening for the Board of Directors has potentially been filled by John Hanson (grew up in Halifax) and the two Halifax representatives were comfortable with him and he will be coming before the BOS in the near future.  In the past he has videotaped some of the Board’s meetings in the Selectmen’s Meeting Room, so he is familiar with the operation.  
Goulart said on their end they have been having some trouble getting the recorded videos from Halifax Elementary School and also Silver Lake, so he was wondering if there was anyone  to reach out to help them get the link.  He did say they could potentially host the Zoom meeting and then put them live.  
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He also stated that they increased their number of Zoom accounts and now have a large meeting option so we could host up to 500 people which will give them more flexibility in doing things the ability to allow many people to zoom into the meetings.  Andrews said currently the school is setup to use Google Meets, so he will need to figure out how to get Area 58 the files from Google.

Millias was  curious if they track YouTube hits and Seelig said YouTube keeps a count and said it is another way for people who have Comcast or another internet provider to see the meetings.   

Andrews said a viewer on Zoom asked about adding Conservation and other meetings and Goulart said with the meetings being hosted Area 58 certainly can help them out and if they want Area 58 to host them, they can or they can record the meeting and then send it to them and they will get  them on the community channel and on YouTube as well.

Millias asked if the town was still rationed on how many live recordings they can do and Goulart at this point no but if meetings came back to in person that could change.  Seelig said that this time we do ZBA, Planning, School Committee, Finance Committee and the Selectmen, so we are left with Board of Health and the  Conservation Commission.  Goulart said they definitely can do it and does not see the likelihood of approaching 130 but if they do something can be figured out.  
Millias was asking because at one time there were only so many rationed out per town and Goulart said there are, but they never held that as a hard cap.  If something needed to be covered, we did it without questioning it.  
Seelig said if the Selectmen, the Board of Health and the Conservation Commission said yes what would the process be of getting them into the schedule?  Goulart said to let him know and he will make sure someone is here.  He further said they are pleased to cover any of the meetings the town has as it is their mission, and they look forward to doing it.  
Garron asked where Mr. Hanson lived and Goulart said Carver.
Garron questioned him being from Carver and serving as a Halifax representative and Goulart said because Carver is all filled up he is unable to join them but the final say would be from the Board.   

Seelig thinks the BOS might want to advertise the vacancy and see who else might be interested and Millias added someone from Halifax.
Goulart said committee member Dick Wright and John Shiavone have been trying to get some people for a while but have had no real success. 

Millias agreed with advertising as it would be preferable to have somebody from Halifax than from another town, no dispersions on any other town other than the representatives.  Goulart said that makes sense. 

Andrews was in agreement with advertising it for a couple of weeks and if no one comes forward then have him meet with the BOS. 
Andrews asked if Goulart foresees any changes within the next cycle of the contract to include the internet aspect of the bill to the fee.  Seelig said they did not do this last spring because of Covid but on an annual basis the Board can hold a hearing with someone from Comcast to come in.  

Millias said a lot of people are dropping the cable aspect and streaming.  Goulart said moving forward this is going to be a problem for them because they do not get any revenue from the internet only from the cable TV part so if that goes away so does their primary revenue source.  The one thing Comcast is going to try and do to rectify that is by making their platform easy access to all the different streaming services.
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Goulart said Fios is not going to be an option for Halifax, Plympton and Carver, Fios as Verizon has no interest in communities of this size.  Verizon has stated that their plan is to get out of the television business anyway whereas Comcast has relied on the television side.  Lastly Goulart said the big difference between Verizon and Comcast is that Verizon is only offering five-year contracts to anyone they are renewing with for the cable access people, whereas Comcast is still going with the ten-year contract.

Frank Dodero – The Tee Box Beer Garden  

Mr. Dodero stated that he is  owner of the indoor golf facility/bar the Tee Box and because of the Covid he has had to offer food hence tuning into a restaurant type setting.  Over the twelve years of having the business he is finding the business is only busy for a very limited time meaning he is very busy December through March, April – depending on the weather, and after that he vary rarely has anything going on besides once in a while on rainy-days people will come and play.  He has expanded the business over the years and now that he has a full-service bar and food menu, he would take to expand to the parking lot outdoors and have something that would be more of a beer garden-type thing for late spring and summer.  

Millias first thought was how does this comply with ABCC requirements and Seelig said he contacted ABCC and they saw this as a separate license because the two spaces are not connected.  Unlike the Covid situation for Grille 58 where their outdoor patio was in the parking lot and is directly adjacent to the restaurant and specifically allowed under Covid.  This is a different situation – second floor versus first floor, inside versus outside.  This does not mean he should not apply but be aware of the difference. 
Dodero said  if he needs a separate license, he will go that route but is not sure if ABCC allows two licenses on the same property.
Dodero said where it is upstairs and downstairs, he might have to  explain to ABCC why it has to be that way.  He further said the upstairs will not be used that much during the summer – just for his services.  When one is active the other will not be meaning there will only be one service area during that time.

Dodero said traditionally he rents out somewhere around fifty to sixty hours a day during the winter and then in the summer months the average is one to two hours a week – it is a big difference.  
Millias suggested that he talk with the Planning Board. 

Dodero said he contacted the Board of Health and he was given an outline of who he should talk to after the Selectmen – obviously the ABCC is the most important because he has to make sure it can happen. 
Millias said the Planning Board is going to be an important element in this because as he recalls parking spaces was an issue.  He is not saying that they will not work with him just saying that that is an area he might want to think about.  
Dodero said whatever the requirements are, and he will work on meeting them.  
Andrews asked where he was thinking of having the bar garden. 

Dodero had a diagram of the whole plaza with the proposed site which was given to the BOS. 
Dodero said that he wants it to be more of a daytime thing and does not plan to be open any later than eight or nine o’clock Thursday through Sunday.  He does not want it to be a 100-person place where everybody is hanging out – just a place people can come by if it is a nice day and have a drink.  Not a 7-day a week hangout.
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Dodero further said it is going to be right near the flagpole and he will have use of use the garage which would be a good power source to put the bathrooms and things like that.

Garron stated that he will be taking up parking spaces and Dodero said they are spaces that very rarely get used except for when the liquor store is really busy.  

Millias pointed out that some of the parking spaces that have been designated for the Tee Box could be used for the summer months.  
Dodero has done some preliminary costs and said a big hurdle is the bathrooms but he just wanted to get the Board’s thoughts on this and what direction to go in.  
Millias did not think he needed to go to the ZBA but definitely to the Planning Board, the Board of Health and then the fire department.
Millias asked if he was looking to set up tents or put up a building and Dodero’s initial thought is to start out small  – picnic tables with umbrellas and he will not be open on rainy days.  This will really depend on the weather.  Maybe later on do a tent or an overhead thing where he will have the ability to put everything into a shed or container that will actually be the service area be able to pull it out.
Dodero thinks he is at an advantage with the current pandemic because if he opens under those rules it will be kind of restrictive anyway.  He is trying to use that to his advantage.

Millias said depending on what he is trying to do for structures and/or whatever for rolling out your service area, he might, want to talk to the Building Inspector – it does not sound like he has  any building issues, but depending on how he  actually does it he might want to bounce it off him.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Zoning Economic Development Act

There is no immediate need for changes but the Planning Board and ZBA ha been notified that the statue changes the following:

· the vote requirements for approval of certain By-Laws and special permits
· lack of high-density residential zoning near rail station may affect future grant opportunities 

· changes in definitions in Chapter 40A may conflict with the Town’s definitions 
Traffic Safety Committee

The Traffic Safety Committee met, and the following was discussed:

· a new line item for school signal will be proposed 

· no change in speed limits or signage on Holmes Street (Rt. 36) was recommended 

Regional Dispatch Assessment
The assessment will be stable at $150,000 (plus add-ons for equipment & repair) but this will change in some way in FY2023. 

Ambulance Abatements

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for January 2021 in the amount of $78,872.05.
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:17 to discuss contract negotiations for Patrol Officers and the Mixed Unit:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
Millias announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 7:22 p.m.: 
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:22 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – February 9, 2021
2/5/21 email from Francis Dodero to C. Seelig – expanding the Tee Box “beer garden”    

2/9/21 email from Chief Chaves to C. Seelig and members of the Traffic Safety Committee

   recommendations from their meeting 
Diagram from Frank Dodero – proposed beer garden. 
